Maine Coalition for Housing and Quality Services


January 11, 2010
Minutes
Present:  Laurie Raymond, Sue Murphy, Kim Humphrey, Roberta Brezinski, Deb Anthony, Rachel Dyer, Arthur P. Clum, Lambros Phillips, Tyler Ingalls, Julie Moulton, Mary Chris Bulger, Len Gulino, Darla Chafin, Kathy Brown, Priscilla Burnette, Jeff Jones, Marie Taplin, Kimberly Russell, Joan Rogers, Brian Scanlon, Chris Leighton, Jane Gallivan, Beth Jones, Jim DeCamilia, Laura Phillips, Cullen Ryan
Cullen welcomed the group, reviewed the agenda, and introductions were made.  Cullen introduced the speakers –Jane Gallivan, Director of Adults with Cognitive and Physical Disabilities Services and Chris Leighton, Assistant Attorney General with the State of Maine, to provide an overview of the current state of Pineland Class Consent Decree and a summary of the proposed DHHS budget cuts.
Pineland Consent Decree

Jane Gallivan reached out to the Coalition to allow another perspective in regards to the Pineland Consent Decree. She wanted to ensure that the coalition was hearing all sides of the debate prior to taking a stand. 

Jane has worked for the for state 27 years and has a long history with Pineland and its Class members.

Jane introduced Chris Leighton to offer background information on the Pineland Consent Decree.

Chris has been involved in the case for 15 years.  He was one of the authors of the Community Consent Decree (formally the Pineland Consent Decree). 
Recent History:
June 25, 2009- All parties appeared in court to discuss the possibility of terminating the Community Consent Decree. The State proposed replacing the Community Consent Decree with an Injunction Order. The Order would end active monitoring by the Federal Court, unless it was determined that the systems were not working.  At that point the Class could petition the Federal Court.
Around the same time, the Supreme Court made a ruling that impacted intuitional reform litigation.  Justice Alito stated that if there is no ongoing violation of federal law then the continued enforcement of a State Order by the Federal Court is not only unnecessary but improper.  (To read the complete notes on Horne v. Flores please see attached).  

The Community Consent Decree was put into place as a response to the conditions at Pineland. The State asked the question, “what is the current Federal law being violated to warrant the Federal Courts to be involved?” They determine there were none and went forward to terminate all Federal oversight.  

There are enough systems and supports in place to serve both the Class and non class members well. Further, there are a number of agencies to help advocate for the Class and non class members if needed, for example, Disability Rights Center, Center for Advocacy, Maine Equal Justice and Adult Protective Services. Once the Community Consent Decree is terminated the intention is to put a very effective board into place that will assist with any grievances that may come up. 
Jane Gallivan then addressed the group:
There are now systems in place for all people.  Even with no Federal Court oversight she will be committed to protecting the systems that are in place. All the 34B Statues were rewritten to include the major themes of the Community Consent Decree such as, person-centered and crisis care. The new 34B Statue offers great protection for all people. If the Community Consent Decree stays in place it will be granted that the Class members will be the priority.  With no class distinction it frees DHHS up to apply their resources to the most at need. Jane has worked hard to not to create a two tier system although she knows there is one. Jane would like to build on the systems we have in place to involve the families more
Jane does not what to dismantle the systems she put into place. We need to make sure the Legislature knows that the community system is the only system. There will always be a push to put “all these people” together due to the belief it will save money. We need educate the community and Legislature about what the expected standards are. Living in the community means to be a part of that local community. Nursing homes will not allow that kind of integration.  
A participant made the following point to Jane:  I am happy living in nice apartment close to the store and having the needed systems there if I need them. I am scared I will lose them.

Jane responded:  We are committed to the systems that are in place. The Legislature too often hears about the cases that have cost a lot of money. It is important that we share all stories with them.  The DD population costs on average $90,000 vs. $40,000 for elderly care, to have in the community.  Most Legislators compare the two amounts and don’t understand why it is so much more.  We need to educate them about the different expectations of care.  The Sec 29 is closed and Sec 21 has a waiting list of 240 people. 110 need services ASAP.
The average age of Class members is 57 and there are 735 members left.

Question:

The Community Consent Decree has set the bar for services, if the decree is terminated what is in place to keep the bar in place?

Response:

Federal waiver programs, parent groups and the State statues that have been put into place will all work to maintain the level of care. Maine is very generous in continuing finding compared to other states.  The Federal Court never addressed issues such as waiting lists, which are a real problem. The crisis system is fuller than it ever has been. If someone is on a waiting list and has a crisis they are put into a home. Discretionary funds, which are used to improve quality of life, are the most at risk. Because of cuts most will go to crisis beds. Parents of juveniles need to be educated about what cuts are happening in the adult area and also about the transition piece. 
Budget Highlights


The shared living model will not be cut. Instead the department will be taking it over.

For a person who has 1 to 1 ratio they will still receive full funding.  If the person needs additional staff then an administration portion will be cut. The salary and benefits for the line worker will be completely reimbursed. 

The people who will be affected are those with a budget of 200,000 or more. This is only represents 184 people.

Change in the ICRs reimbursement will affect 150 people.

A 10% blanket cut across all agencies.

The Legislature is only in session until March
Due to cuts on the budget over the last 7 years there is nothing left to cut. When you are working with an agency be informed and make sure you know where the money is going. 
Updates:
DD Lifelong Continuum of Care

The document will have four sections, the diagram of system of care, narrative, action steps, and notes.

In the past, the average cost was 70,000 per person now it is 90,000. Parents don’t want the Cadillac of services. For example, most parents are surprised to learn that it is required to have someone awake during the night hours when there child is sleeping.  
Jane Gallivan responded that it is the fire marshal that requires that.

The Coalition noted that the term Cadillac is itself misleading.  It decided we would be wise to address the use of “Cadillac services” and look at ways to stop people from using the term.

Editorial Sub Committee:

This committee will continue its focus to develop and see printed an editorial about the cuts and other proposals affecting the DD population.
Additional Items

The Appropriations committee is meeting tomorrow and Wednesday; everyone present was strongly encouraged to testify.  It was noted that the 10% across the board cuts are the most threatening to the DD population and the system of care.  It was also noted that those who cannot testify this week can still submit testimony to the committee.  Cullen will be forwarding information to the Coalition about how.  
New Co-Chair
Cullen suggested that Beth Jones become a new Co-Chair.  Cullen noted that Beth worked for the Maine Parent Federation and was an effective organizer, as well as an activist parent.  Cullen noted that Kathy Son had been but had made it clear to him that her work was preventing her from continuing to even participate with regularity, let alone helping as a Co-Chair.  The Coalition voted unanimously to elect Beth Jones as the new Co-Chair.   

Next meeting Monday February 8, 2010 from 12-2pm.
Adjourned  
c/o Community Housing of Maine 309 Cumberland Avenue, Suite 203

 Portland, Maine 04101 207-879-0347 cullen@chomhousing.org  


